
December 17, 2007

Via Hand Delivery

Honorable Robert L. Walker, Chairman

Linda H. Lamone, State Administrator of Elections

Maryland State Board of Elections

151 West Street

Suite 200

Annapolis, MD 21401

Dear Chairman Walker and Ms. Lamone:


I am writing to inform you of the decision by the Maryland Democratic Party to include as voters in the party primaries to be held on February 12, 2008 all persons wishing to register with our party who will turn 18 years of age by the time of the November General Election. 


As you know, section 3-102(a)(2) of the Election Law Article permits an individual to register to vote in a primary election if that individual “will be 18 years old on or before the day of the next succeeding general or special election.”  Under this statute, which has been in effect for four decades, 17-year olds who will turn 18 by the date of the next general election have consistently been permitted to vote in primary elections in our state.  The policy has been a wholly successful and uncontroversial one.


Yet, it is our understanding that the Office of Attorney General has advised the State Board that this statute can no longer be implemented because it may violate Article I, section 1 of the State Constitution.  


Last week, in response to the advice that the State would not enforce this long-running statutory command, the Executive Committee of the Maryland Democratic Party unanimously adopted a resolution reaffirming the independent desire and intention of the State Party, as a political association protected under the First Amendment of the United States Constitution, to continue to include in the primary electorate those 17-year olds who will turn 18 by the time of the general election.  A copy of that resolution is enclosed for your information. 

While Maryland statutes must comply with the State Constitution, the State Constitution in turn must comply with the U.S. Constitution and cannot be enforced in a way that violates the rights of citizens and their political associations under the First Amendment.  It is well established under the First Amendment that the political parties “enjoy a constitutionally protected right of political association.”  Democratic Party of the United States v. Wisconsin ex rel LaFollette, 450 U.S. 107, 121 (1980), quoting Cousins v. Wigoda, 419 U.S. 477, 487 (1975).  This freedom of association means that a political party has a right to “select[] a ‘standard bearer who best represents the party’s ideologies and preferences.’” ng  Eu. v. San Francisco County Democratic Central Comm., 489 U.S. 214, 224 (1989).  

And the right of a political party to choose its standard-bearer necessarily includes the right to determine who will participate in that process, since if a state statute “places limits upon the group of registered voters whom the Party may invite to participate in the ‘basic function’ of selecting the Party’s candidates,” the “State thus limits the Party’s associational opportunities at the crucial juncture at which the appeal to common principles may be translated into concerted action, and hence to political power in the community.”  Tashjian v. Republican Party of Connecticut, 479 U.S. 208, 216 (1986). 

 In Tashjian the Court held unconstitutional a state law that restricted participation in the mandatory state-run primary to voters registered with a major party, contrary to the wishes of one of the state parties that sought to include independent voters as well.  The Supreme Court ruled that the statute substantially burdened the party’s constitutional rights and that the interests asserted by the state to justify it were insubstantial. In California Democratic Party v. Jones, the Court held that a statute that opened up a primary to voters of other parties in defiance of the party’s wishes to limit the primary electorate substantially burdened the party’s rights and could be justified only if it was narrowly tailored to serve a compelling state interest.  530 U.S. at 581-82. 

 Only recently the Fourth Circuit reaffirmed that to the extent a state requires a political party to use a state-run primary to nominate its candidates for office, and a statute defines the electorate in a way contrary to the party’s wishes, the statute severely burdens the party’s rights and is unconstitutional unless narrowly tailored to serve a demonstrably compelling state interest.  Miller v. Brown, 503 F.3d 360 (4th Cir. 2007). 

Thus, any authorized political party in Maryland has a constitutional right to define its own primary electorates absent demonstration of a compelling state interest in preventing our choices. The State of Maryland has no interest, much less a compelling one, in excluding from our party primary electorates 17 year olds who will turn 18 by the date of the general election.  The absence of any relevant state interest is demonstrated by the fact that the State of Maryland has explicitly permitted those individuals to vote in Maryland primaries for the last forty years.  Far from causing any problem, this extension of the franchise to party primary voting has encouraged countless young Marylanders to pay attention to politics and to engage in public life. 

For this reason, and after fruitful discussion between State Senator Jamie Raskin and the Office of the Attorney General on the constitutional parameters of the political parties’ decisions, we respectfully submit that, whatever the merits of the new interpretation now being given to state law, the State Board should continue to enforce and implement the Maryland Democratic Party’s explicit and unbroken policy of granting 17-year-olds the right to vote in primaries if they will turn 18 by the date of the general election.  We also request that the State Board instruct the local boards of elections to continue to register such 17-year-olds and to continue to transmit the registrations to the state voter list maintained by the State Board.  

Given that the close of registration for the primary election is imminent and the primary is less than two months away, we would appreciate your advising us as soon as possible of the Board’s position with respect to our request.

Thank you very much for your time and attention to this matter which is of such critical importance to empowering our young citizens and involving them in the democratic process.

Sincerely yours,

Michael E. Cryor, Chair

Maryland Democratic Party

